

This article was downloaded by: [188.31.13.194]

On: 15 June 2015, At: 12:46

Publisher: Routledge

Informa Ltd Registered in England and Wales Registered Number: 1072954 Registered office: Mortimer House, 37-41 Mortimer Street, London W1T 3JH, UK



Diplomacy & Statecraft

Publication details, including instructions for authors and subscription information:

<http://www.tandfonline.com/loi/fdps20>

China's Public Diplomacy Rhetoric, 1990-2012: Pragmatic Image-Crafting

David Scott

Published online: 15 Jun 2015.



CrossMark

[Click for updates](#)

To cite this article: David Scott (2015) China's Public Diplomacy Rhetoric, 1990-2012: Pragmatic Image-Crafting, *Diplomacy & Statecraft*, 26:2, 249-265, DOI: [10.1080/09592296.2015.1034563](https://doi.org/10.1080/09592296.2015.1034563)

To link to this article: <http://dx.doi.org/10.1080/09592296.2015.1034563>

PLEASE SCROLL DOWN FOR ARTICLE

Taylor & Francis makes every effort to ensure the accuracy of all the information (the "Content") contained in the publications on our platform. However, Taylor & Francis, our agents, and our licensors make no representations or warranties whatsoever as to the accuracy, completeness, or suitability for any purpose of the Content. Any opinions and views expressed in this publication are the opinions and views of the authors, and are not the views of or endorsed by Taylor & Francis. The accuracy of the Content should not be relied upon and should be independently verified with primary sources of information. Taylor and Francis shall not be liable for any losses, actions, claims, proceedings, demands, costs, expenses, damages, and other liabilities whatsoever or howsoever caused arising directly or indirectly in connection with, in relation to or arising out of the use of the Content.

This article may be used for research, teaching, and private study purposes. Any substantial or systematic reproduction, redistribution, reselling, loan, sub-licensing, systematic supply, or distribution in any form to anyone is expressly forbidden. Terms &

Conditions of access and use can be found at <http://www.tandfonline.com/page/terms-and-conditions>

China's Public Diplomacy Rhetoric, 1990–2012: Pragmatic Image-Crafting

DAVID SCOTT

During Hu Jintao's period of leadership, careful public diplomacy language was deployed by the People's Republic of China from 2000–2012 to describe the international system and China's role within it. The terms looked at in this analysis are those introduced in the 2000s to recalibrate the 'multi-polarity' [shijie duojihua] emphasis of the 1990s. These terms have been deployed within a general 'reassurance diplomacy' that emphasised concepts like 'responsible Great Power' [fuzeren da guo], 'multi-lateralism' [duobian zhuyi], 'good neighbourhood policy' [mulin zhengce], 'democratisation of international relations' [guoji guanxi mingzhuhua], 'peaceful rise' [heping jueqi], 'peaceful development' [heping fazhan] and 'harmonious world' [hexie shijie]. Ambiguities, implications, impact, and tensions surrounding these terms are considered, and China's deliberate adjustments pinpointed. China's soft power intentions emerge from its instrumentalist use of diplomatic rhetoric, though a credibility gap also emerged between actions and words by 2012.

This analysis considers the diplomacy and statecraft involved in how the People's Republic of China crafted its external message from 1990 to 2012 through its 'public diplomacy' [*gonggong waijiao*].¹ This public diplomacy strategy included the construction and deployment of an array of specific English language reassurance terms directed by China to the international community; in other words, 'public diplomacy through communication.'² China's rhetoric represented a further example of a 'strategic discursive public diplomacy' seen in other situations.³ It is no coincidence that China's push for soft power advancement through its public diplomacy involved 'the power of discourse' [*huayu quan*] in the language deployed by the Chinese government to show a suitable image of China to the world.⁴

In terms of communication, the Chinese actively deployed a range of public diplomacy terms to reassure their international audience. These particularly image-related terms are trackable in both speeches by Chinese

officials and joint declarations drawn-up with other states, as well as in the state-regulated media. Media outlets like the *China Daily* are nominally independent but in practice are government-sanctioned and government-controlled. Even closer to the state are three particular publications that conduct China's public diplomacy discourse: *Xinhua*, the official state press agency; the *People's Daily*, the official newspaper of the ruling Chinese Communist Party; and the *Global Times*, an offshoot of the *People's Daily*. A further important feature is that they all provide online English-language platforms that, by definition, aim at an English-speaking international audience. China's 'online platforms have become important for public diplomacy,' thus as much as print media, they are important in understanding how and where China pitches its international message.⁵

The public diplomacy rhetoric from 1990 to 2012—the third and fourth generation leaderships provided by Jiang Zemin (1990–2002) and Hu Jintao (2002–2012)—reveals a three-fold use of language by China: descriptive-objective, aspirational-subjective, and, above all, instrumental. This analysis considers when these public diplomacy terms came about and how China pitches them—terms in China's public diplomacy lexicon all aimed in various ways at reassuring the outside world. They form part of the 'China discourse' [*zhongguo huayu*] inside and outside China on the country's strategic future within the world order.⁶

The immediate historical context for China's public diplomacy reassurance rhetoric of the 2000s was the way in which the crushing of democratisation calls at Tiananmen Square in 1989, followed by the collapse of the Soviet Union in 1990, left China more prominent yet more isolated within the international system. During the 1990s, China may have emphasised 'multi-polarity' [*duojihua*] to underpin its prominence as one of the Great Powers [*da guo*], but in its own words, the People's Republic remained 'haunted by the China Threat' image derived from what was styled the 'China Threat Theory' [*zhongguo weixie lun*].⁷ The reason remained simple enough: China Threat sentiments and 'perceptions of an assertive China' could lead, in a *balance of threat* logic, to a balancing against China—hence China's own on-going 'anti-encirclement struggle'.⁸ Faced with this nightmare, Beijing systematically deployed a battery of related reassurance terms to counter these external sentiments and perceptions.

Such public diplomacy language was designed to improve and increase China's 'soft power' [*ruan shili*] attractiveness.⁹ The Chinese government was open enough about this 'public diplomacy, which is a product of the times, as an important vehicle for the development of soft power'; consequently China sought to 'strengthen public diplomacy . . . and build a good image . . . actively guide international public opinion and help deepen the building of state soft power'.¹⁰ In trying to shape international images, China did what other established Powers were doing, something reflected in the *People's Daily* comment that 'public diplomacy has become the main battlefield of

governments to enhance their soft power and expand their influence.¹¹ In such a setting, another classification can perhaps supplement the categorisation of the ‘tools of business’ and the ‘tools of culture’ within China’s soft power ‘charm strategy’: China’s public diplomacy as a ‘tool of language’ used by the government.¹²

Soft power is all to do with images and perceptions. Here China’s ‘national image building’ was activated by its ‘ultrasensitivity to its less than honourable image.’¹³ China wanted to shape a positive image in the world—the ‘Brand China’ or ‘reputation management’—through appropriate and effective language.¹⁴ Generally, concerns about ‘international image’ [*guoji xinxiang*] frequently appeared in Chinese publications on the rise of China.¹⁵ Wang Yiwei argued instrumentally that, ‘by creating a Chinese international image in the twenty-first century . . . public diplomacy can be the lubricant for China’s rise.’¹⁶ Hence, Li Hongmei’s sense at the *People’s Daily* that ‘to better the international image, China needs to resort to public diplomacy . . . to play the card of public diplomacy.’¹⁷ Her choice of the word ‘card’ is revealing, indicating a strategic game involving calculative strategies around public diplomacy like a card played for effect. China has been quite explicit on these image considerations, whereby ‘public diplomacy will play an important role here, especially in helping with China’s image-building.’¹⁸ Wang Jiarui, minister of the International Department of the Communist Party of China Central Committee, stressed the importance of ‘the establishment of a good international image of the CPC.’¹⁹ Li Junru, the vice-president of the Chinese Communist Central Party School, similarly argued that faced with those who ‘advocate ‘theory of China threats’ and distort ‘China’s international image,’ it was ‘an even more urgent work for China to build up its image of ‘peaceful China.’²⁰

Whereas ‘multi-polarity’ and arrival as a ‘Great Power’ were the dominant paradigms in the 1990s for self-descriptions of China’s role and place in the international system, official rhetoric during the 2000s subsequently pushed a greater range of public diplomacy terms. They were ‘responsible big/great power’ [*fuzeren da guo*], ‘multi-lateralism’ [*duobian zhuyi*], ‘good neighbourhood policy’ [*mulin zhengce*], ‘democratisation of international relations’ [*guoji guanxi mingzhubhua*], ‘peaceful rise’ [*heping jueqi*], ‘peaceful development’ [*heping fazhan*], and ‘harmonious world’ [*hexie shijie*]. Each term requires consideration.

‘Responsible big/great power’ emerged in official usage at the start of the 2000s. China’s growing strength had been widely commented on in the 1990s, with it increasingly considered a Great Power. Nevertheless, Beijing showed some pragmatic reluctance to use the unembellished term ‘great power.’ This hesitancy is explicable for practical instrumentalist reasons given the *realpolitik*, power-heavy, and perhaps hegemonic undertones of the term ‘Great Power,’ which could create counterproductive resentment and fears concerning China from other major and neighbouring powers. This

lay behind the caution at the Chinese People's Institute of Foreign Affairs about 'the hot air and the naive 'big power mentality' in the minds of some Chinese.' It could 'cause panic in the United States and other Western countries and make them feel the 'China threat' and [consequently] . . . mobilize forces to contain China.'²¹ Faced with these potential responses, China added the prefix 'responsible' [*fuzeren*] in its diplomatic lexicon, with its connotations of being reasonable, sensible, and co-operative.²² Hence, the phrase 'responsible Great Power' used by Xia Liping in 2001.²³ External perceptions of China remained a central concern for the government, about which the 'Chinese political elite understand the imperative of cultivating the image of a responsible player' in the international system.²⁴

Micro-adjustments of language by the Chinese government continued to take place. Talk of China being a 'responsible Great Power' became more frequently nudged into official talk of China being a 'responsible big nation,' a 'big responsible country,' or a 'responsible major country.'²⁵ The logic was that the phrase 'big/major nation/country' sounded less threatening and less hegemonic than 'great power.' The use of such language for image purposes continued to be acknowledged by China's foreign ministers; 'China conveys an image of a responsible big country' [Tang Jiaxuan] with appropriate public diplomacy language actively and deliberately deployed during the 2000s by the Chinese government to 'build up an image of a responsible big country' [Yang Jiechi].²⁶ Overall, it was a question at the *People's Daily* about China's opportunity to 'shape the image of responsible big nation': 'China's image as a responsible great power . . . eases worries of neighbouring countries about the rise of China.'²⁷

With regard to the term 'multilateralism,' China was cautious over adopting the term in the 1990s; with sovereignty sensitivities and Great Power sentiments leading it to instead emphasize the term 'multi-polarity.' In 2002, one assessment judged China as still pursuing 'nominal' rather than 'qualitative' multilateralism.²⁸ Nevertheless, there was a 'turn' towards multilateralism by China during the first decade of the new millennium.²⁹ It is significant that Chinese academic and policy journals from 2000 onwards 'show a gradual decline in discussion of multipolarity and a dramatic increase for multilateralism.'³⁰ By 2006, the *Beijing Review* was explaining that for a 'country that has risen rapidly . . . multilateral diplomacy has become a natural choice for China to cope with a complicated situation and safeguard its national interests.'³¹ At the *People's Daily*, Li Hongmei was equally certain in 2009 on China's 'embrace' of multilateralism and confident that 'China's interest in multilateral diplomacy and multilateral institutions has correspondingly grown with its elevation of national strength and confidence.'³² This is why Hu Jintao claimed in 2009, 'China has actively participated in multilateral diplomacy.' It came with a practical assertion that 'China's international status is rising and its influence is increasing,' an assertion that perhaps unwittingly indicates the instrumentalist rationale behind China's outward embrace of multilateralism?³³

Outwardly, then, during the first decade of the new millennium, China donned a more multilateral jacket. It pursued *ad hoc* multilateral co-operation through participation in the Six Party steering group on North Korea set up in 2003, and its navy co-operated with other navies involved in Gulf of Aden anti-piracy operations after 2008. China also joined the World Trade Organisation in 2001. At the global level, China emphasised multilateralism filtered through the United Nations [UN], ‘multilateralism with the UN as its center is necessary.’³⁴ Hu Jintao’s line emphasised the UN or, more precisely, the Security Council: ‘. . . we should uphold the Council’s authority by adhering to multilateralism . . . by strengthening multilateral cooperation, enhancing the role of the United Nations and maintaining the authority of the Security Council in particular.’³⁵ From China’s sovereignty-sensitive point of view, China’s status as one of the five permanent members of the Security Council had the advantage of giving it key veto powers over multilateral operations sanctioned by the UN.

The image-logic for this Chinese advocacy of multilateralism was straightforward enough; it reduced outside fears of Chinese unilateralism and could reassure the international system of China’s willingness to co-operate on a regular basis over international issues. Advocacy of multilateralism also had a practical power intent that the scholarship of International Relations *realism* would recognise: it could exist as a strategic calculation to restrain United States ‘unilateralism.’³⁶ Thus China’s involvement in 2009 in the Shanghai Co-operation Organisation [SCO] and the Brazil–Russia–India–China fora was explained by the *People’s Daily* as ‘intended to counterbalance the Western hegemony, and particularly the superpower clout of the U.S.’³⁷ In such settings, some outside observers have interpreted China’s establishment of the Forum on China–Africa Co-operation in 2000 and the Sino–Arab Co-operation Forum in 2004 as a form of ‘soft balancing.’ It is a way in which ‘multilateralism has come to represent an effective way for China to increase her power projection in the two regions, while side-lining direct confrontation with the superpower [United States].’³⁸

Still, China’s multilateralism remained problematic. Beijing’s concerns to retain full ‘sovereignty’ [*zhuquan*] cut across multilateralism in the South China Sea dispute, where it continued to stress bilateralism rather than wider multilateralism: ‘we oppose the internationalization, multilateralization, or expansion of the issue.’³⁹ American attempts to raise the South China Sea issue at the July 2010 Association of Southeast Asian Nations [ASEAN] Regional Forum meeting were met with Chinese dismissal; ‘if this issue is turned into an international or multilateral one, it will only make matters worse . . . the best way to resolve such disputes is for countries concerned to have direct bilateral negotiations.’⁴⁰ China’s multilateralism in Northeast Asia also remained in doubt with, for example, a sense there of ‘the hollowness of China’s ostensible and much-touted commitment to multilateralism.’⁴¹ At a more general level, doubts also remained about how far China’s general

advocacy of multilateralism represents genuine normative change or whether it is just a tactical ploy. After all, some Chinese academics reckoned that ‘for China, multilateralism is more like a kind of diplomatic tool rather than a mechanism for international order.’⁴² This was an overtly instrumentalist rather than normative, view of multilateralism.

With regard to the ‘good neighbourhood policy,’ the international uproar and isolation from developed countries resulting from the 1989 Tiananmen crackdown spurred China’s stress on good neighbourliness; a consequence was that China began to pay its Asian neighbours greater diplomatic attention.⁴³ In 1992, the 14th National Congress made no particular mention of any ‘good neighbour policy,’ whereas Jiang Zemin’s report to the 1997 15th National Congress emphasised that the state ‘must adhere to the good neighbour policy.’⁴⁴ At the 2002 16th National Congress, there was continuing focus on China’s ‘good-neighbourly relationship. . . . We will step up regional cooperation and bring our exchanges and cooperation with our surrounding countries to a new height.’⁴⁵

The concept served various purposes. As China’s then prime minister put it in 2011, ‘the principle of good-neighbourliness’ constituted ‘a policy of securing an amicable, tranquil and prosperous neighbourhood,’ with instrumental benefits accruing for China’s own political stability and control of its own sensitive periphery like Xinjiang.⁴⁶ This was all the more explicit at the *People’s Daily*, with the argument that the “good-neighbour’ policy acts as China’s diplomatic guideline in the region, as China counts on a friendly neighbourhood for its sustainable development.’⁴⁷ Its design also included a reassurance mechanism to avert China-threat perceptions. Image considerations were in play at the *People’s Daily* whereby China’s ‘good neighbourhood policy’ in Southeast Asia served ‘to reassure South-east Asian countries and improve its [China’s] image in the region.’⁴⁸ Chinese media claims indicated the overlapping of concepts in this image-impact role about how ‘Southeast Asia has become a region for China to shape its image as a responsible power.’⁴⁹ Beijing could use this concept to reassure neighbours about China and warn them against American regional behaviour. In such a double-edged vein, Chinese diplomats told ASEAN:

Some people still do not quite believe our intention. . . . when people associate it with the behavior of some big countries in history, it is natural that they may feel a bit worried. But I want to assure you that China is not to be feared. It is a reliable neighbour. . . . It always pursues a good-neighbourly and friendly policy towards its neighbours. . . . In short, we want to be a good friend, good neighbour and good partner of ASEAN and Asian countries for ever.⁵⁰

The repetitious nature of the phrasing was formulaic, but designed to shape a reassuring positive image and contrast Chinese behaviour with that of ‘some big countries’ like the United States.

Good neighbourliness also resulted in China's engagement with regional frameworks. China joined several, such as the Asia-Pacific Economic Cooperation grouping in 1991, the Greater Mekong Subregion Economic Cooperation Programme in 1992, the ASEAN Regional Forum in 1994, SCO in 1996, the ASEAN Plus Three in 1997, the East Asia Summit in 2005, and the ASEAN Defence Ministers Meeting-plus in 2010. China also gained Observer/Dialogue Partner status with the Indian Ocean Rim-Association for Regional Cooperation and the Pacific Islands Forum in 2000, the South Asia Association for Regional Co-operation in 2005, and the Melanesian Spearhead Group in 2012. China's biggest success with its neighbourhood rhetoric was in Southeast Asia in mid-decade, which matched pragmatic win-win economic agreements. Dialogue status with ASEAN occurred in 1996, and an ASEAN–China Free Trade Agreement signed in 2002 came into effect in 2010.

Nevertheless, growing military-security frictions in the South China Sea at the end of the decade undermined the reassuring language of the 2003 Sino–ASEAN *Declaration on the Conduct of Parties in the South China Sea*. The Chinese media may have argued in 2011 that it had 'been sincere in developing good-neighbourly relations, promoting cooperation and seeking common development with its neighbours. It has exercised great patience and considerable restraint in dealing with the South China Sea dispute'; and that 'China firmly supports ASEAN's leading role in regional cooperation. . . . China is committed to deepening practical cooperation with ASEAN.'⁵¹ However, China's readiness during 2010 and 2011 to take assertive-coercive actions against Vietnam and the Philippines, and its continued rejection of any role for ASEAN in actually resolving the disputes, seemed to make a mockery of that decade earlier Sino–ASEAN *Declaration on Good Conduct in the South China Sea*.

With regard to the term 'democratisation of international relations,' Jiang Zemin rolled out this term in 2000, where the official message was simple enough: 'China stands for democracy in international relations, under which all countries are equal members of the international community.'⁵² Hu Jintao's rhetoric on this term was soon evident, 'democratisation of international relations constitutes an essential guarantee for world peace. All countries, big or small, strong or weak, rich or poor, are equal members of the international community.'⁵³

One advantage for China of the term 'democratisation of international relations' was that it was a critique and external contrast with American behaviour. In such a vein, China's then foreign minister, Tang Jiaxuan, argued that it was a question of '[Chinese-fostered] democratisation in international relations, not [American-fostered] hegemony and unilateralism.'⁵⁴ Another advantage of the term was that it served as another way of getting China away from damaging elitist Great Power undertones of 'multi-polarity' through proposing the 'equal' nature of all countries in the international system. A final instrumental advantage of the term was that whereas the word 'democratisation' cast an uncomfortable light on China's domestic political

restrictions, the term ‘democratisation of international relations’ had a comforting stress on the sovereignty of individual states. It could thus serve as a bulwark for the continued post-Tiananmen political grip of the Chinese Communist Party [CCP] against any internationally generated pressures for democratisation and regime change.

The term ‘democratisation of international relations’ was also attractive and flattering for smaller powers with which China was dealing. China’s population of around 1.3 billion dwarfed Moldova’s population of fewer than four million. Nevertheless, their *Joint Communiqué* in 2003 still read, ‘democratisation of international relations and freedom in choosing development mode should be upheld. All countries, big or small, strong or weak, poor or rich, are equal members of international society’ and ‘have the equal right to take part in world affairs.’⁵⁵ In a similar way, with a population of around six million, Papua New Guinea saw its 2004 *Joint Communiqué* with China declare, ‘democratisation of international relations conforms to and reflects. . . . that, countries, big or small, rich or poor, strong or weak, are all equal members of the international community.’⁵⁶

With regard to ‘peaceful rise,’ the influential foreign policy advisor, Zheng Bijian, wheeled out this term officially in April 2003 at the high-level Boao Forum for Asia conference; and the Chinese leadership then used it over the following months. Ultimately, the term ‘peaceful rise’ was a linguistic tool, admitted as much in the Chinese media in officially sanctioned comments that ‘China’s peaceful rise is all about soft power,’ that ‘the peaceful rise of China is the most favorable counterblow at the theory of ‘China threat.’” and that “‘peaceful rise’ provides a theoretical instrument to refute scares of a ‘China threat.’”⁵⁷ In clearly instrumental undertones, the architect of ‘peaceful rise,’ Zheng Bijian, emphasised a mutually beneficial situation for China and for the world whereby ‘China’s peaceful rise, in particular, will contribute to the creation of a win-win situation and common prosperity.’⁵⁸ It is striking that China’s premier, Wen Jiabao, explained the term ‘peaceful rise’ as a tool to help China’s on-going national strengthening; ‘in promoting China’s peaceful rise, we must take full advantage of the very good opportunity of world peace to endeavor to develop and strengthen ourselves.’⁵⁹ In other words, ‘peaceful rise’ was, at least in part, a tool for the leadership to buy time until mid-century completion of China’s ‘Four Modernisations’ [*si ge xiandaihua*] programme.

Though introduced with a flourish in 2003, the term ‘peaceful rise’ quickly encountered criticisms.⁶⁰ Inside China, robust commentators like Yan Xuetong saw it as unnecessarily restricting Beijing’s use of military force in a future Taiwan crisis. Outside China, the unsettling nuances of ‘rise’ rather than the reassuring sense of ‘peaceful’ attracted greater attention. China may have reassuringly argued that its rise was a benefit and an opportunity for the world.⁶¹ Its prime minister may have claimed that China’s rise would create no problem—‘the rise of China will not stand in the way of any other

country or pose a threat to any other country, or be achieved at the expense of any particular nation.⁶² However, international relations *power transition* theory and the patterns pinpointed in Paul Kennedy's magisterial 1989 work, *The Rise and Fall of Great Powers*, pointed to a different process in which China's 'rise' would involve in all likelihood others' 'fall.'

As an official diplomatic term, 'peaceful development'—a phrase specifically described by Qingguo Jia as a 'policy of reassurance'—replaced 'peaceful rise' in talk at the 2004 Boao Forum for Asia.⁶³ A sign of official public favour for 'peaceful development' were China's subsequent White Papers: 2005 *China's Peaceful Development Road* and *China's Peaceful Development* released in 2011. This was a deliberate choice by the Chinese government, flagged by the 2005 White Paper's sense that 'taking the path of peaceful development is a strategic choice made by the Chinese government' and designed to achieve 'mutual trust' and 'common development' between China and the world.⁶⁴ The 2011 White Paper reiterated the value to China that 'the central goal of China's diplomacy is to create a peaceful and stable international environment for its [China's] development.'⁶⁵ Diaspora Chinese scholars were clear on what had happened. 'China's subsequent decision to play down 'peaceful rise' in favour of 'peaceful development' is simply window dressing to remove the negative connotation of the word 'rise'; its gradual abandonment is a sign of China's sensitivity towards its international audience.'⁶⁶

The advantage of 'peaceful development' as a term was that it focused attention in a less threatening way onto China's internal socio-economic development rather than its external political-military rise. The term 'peaceful development' was yet another reassurance term for the targeted international audience, the Foreign Ministry spokesperson, Qin Gang arguing, 'China's development has neither posed a threat nor undermined anybody's interests.'⁶⁷ The calculative undertones of the term were clear in Chinese sources that admitted, 'the strategic benefit of peaceful development is apparent' since the term is 'least likely to evoke strong resistance' and 'that makes it effective' as a term to deploy so as to increase China's 'projection of influence.'⁶⁸ Acknowledging this deliberate shift of terminology as externally driven, China sources admitted a deliberate shift of terminology: 'in response to the concerns of countries, such as the United States, Japan and India, over 'the rise of China,' the Chinese government has reiterated China's adherence to the path of peaceful development.'⁶⁹ Zheng Bijian recognised the image advantages in deployment of such language; 'some international communities are also concerned about the potential threat of the rise of China,' so 'China needs to build up the image being both 'peaceful' and 'civilized' in its adhering to the road of peaceful development.'⁷⁰ Li Junru similarly argued, 'China's peaceful development means that China will emerge in the world with [an] ethical and progressive image. . . . its image of 'peaceful China,' re-enforced by the appropriate terminology.'⁷¹ His sense of

the image-related consequences of such a change of terminology implied a similar functional-instrumentalist cause and motivation by China.

However, there were some problems with the ‘peaceful development’ concept. The 2005 White Paper came complete with assertions that ‘the road of peaceful development accords with the fundamental interests of the Chinese people. . . . China is now taking the road of peaceful development, and will continue to do so when it gets stronger in the future.’⁷² The first proposition was true enough—it was in China’s interests to have peaceful development to enable its peaceful rise. However, not so self-evident was the second assertion that China would ‘continue’ to take such a path in the future once its modernisation process was finished and it could operate from a greater position of strength. The government may have stressed its unshakable, unswerving steadfastness to maintain its peaceful development approach, but it was precisely the longer-term future resolve of Chinese governments that remained under question. Moreover, within the ‘peaceful development’ phrase, a stress on China’s socio-economic ‘development’ was also problematic in some ways. China’s public message may have been that China’s development was an opportunity not a threat for the outside world; but this perception was not so necessarily in the United States, Europe, and India, each of which faced increasing trade deficits with China.

Hu Jintao first put forward the phrase ‘harmonious world’ in 2003 as a foreign policy initiative: ‘the international community should cooperate fully with unremitting efforts, so as to build a harmonious world.’⁷³ In turn, it formed the setting for Hu’s high profile speech, *Build Towards a Harmonious World of Lasting Peace and Common Prosperity*, given at the UN World Summit in September 2005. The foreign minister, Yang Jiechi, put it forward in 2006 as a worthy concept, an ‘important proposal,’ whereby ‘China is working together with all other countries to achieve the lofty goal of building a harmonious world.’⁷⁴ By 2007, China’s diplomatic machine was trumpeting ‘harmonious world: China’s ancient philosophy for a new international order.’⁷⁵ Official prominence for the concept came at the 17th National Congress in 2007, which modified the CCP Constitution with an amendment on the building of ‘a harmonious world characterized by sustained peace and common prosperity.’

Invocation by the Chinese diplomatic machinery of seeking a ‘harmonious world’ was part of a wider ‘harmony’ [*hexie*] discourse for China. In this discourse, the state claimed to be building a ‘harmonious society’ inside China and a ‘harmonious world’ outside, with both strands helping in regime survival. The ‘harmonious world’ term can certainly be seen as, yet, another reassurance term serving to deflect criticism of China’s international rise. The *People’s Daily* saw clearly that “‘Harmonious World’ helps rebut ‘China Threat’ theory.”⁷⁶ It was also used to differentiate China from other types of overbearing big Powers; ‘our philosophy on building a harmonious world . . . is in response to questions raised by the international community

on where China is headed . . . China's declaration should set a good example for the rest of the world, especially other big powers' like the United States.⁷⁷

Instrumental undertones were apparent with China stressing 'harmonious world.' Hao Su defined the term as reactive and practical, 'the Chinese government has put forward a series of theories and principles to guide Chinese diplomacy, most of which were aimed at handling threats and challenges of the time.' Flowing from this, 'harmonious world' is China's first conceptual illustration of a future world order, which not only embraces abundant concepts and theories, but is a concrete strategic design with maneuverability.⁷⁸ The 'harmonious world' concept had an undoubted 'pragmatic' instrumental edge for Shi Yinhong, the director of the Center on American Studies at Renmin University, who saw 'the harmonious world theory undoubtedly advancing . . . soft power' for China.⁷⁹ By the end of 2006, stalwarts like Yan Xuetong were talking in image terms of 'harmonious world-oriented diplomacy' as something whereby 'China's own national interests have also been materialized on a broader scale with its positive image and international status increasing globally.'⁸⁰ This instrumental use for smoothing China's rise was why Chinese commentators like Ding Sheng considered 'harmonious world' as 'one of the most popular lexicons for talking about Beijing's ideal of international order in the age of China's rise.'⁸¹

There were, however, some problematic areas surrounding the concept. It brought with it claims for tolerance and enhancement of dialogue amongst diverse civilisations. The sense of civilisational diversity meant that the 'harmonious world' concept did not, for China, involve or include universal standards of human rights, especially when it came to questions of liberal democracy norms. Yet such a rejection of human rights universalism, behind the wall of sovereignty, damaged China's image outside the country. The 'harmonious world' concept had other problematic areas. Critics pointed out that China's stress on earlier harmony-norms distorted its conflictual and at times aggressive history.⁸² A rise in China's assertiveness late in the first decade of the millennium generated a discordant rather than harmonious undercurrent. The future was also problematic. Shi Yinhong may have extolled the strategic deployment of the 'harmonious world' concept: 'it is not likely that a wise Chinese government would discard this strategy in the future, unless changes take place in the landscape of world politics.'⁸³ However, his reassuring assumption begged the question as to 'future' possible changes. The very landscape of world politics is more than likely to change as China gains more hard power military strength and generates disharmony rather than harmony in the international system. It is also interesting that within China, from an explicitly International Relations realist theory standpoint, the chief editor of *The Chinese Journal of International Politics*, Yan Xuetong, argued in 2012, 'we realists don't believe the world can be harmonious.'⁸⁴

What does this say about China's public diplomacy rhetoric from 1990 to 2012? On-going Chinese monitoring, adjustments, and calibration of its public diplomacy language was apparent. These adjustments were further indications of the importance of public language formulations in China's foreign policy. Various couplings and adjustments of public diplomacy rhetoric between 1990 and 2012 are thus:

- Multi-polarity → Multilateralism, Good Neighbourhood Policy
- Great Power → Responsible Great/Large Power/State/Nation
- Democratisation → Democratisation of International Relations
- Peaceful Rise → Peaceful Development
- Harmonious Society ↔ Harmonious World

With regard to 'multilateralism' and 'multi-polarity,' the former follows in time from the latter in the sense that multilateralism became more noticeably evoked after 2000—in the 1990s, it was multi-polarity. China continues to employ multi-polarity with other major Powers like Russia and India, but multilateralism possessed some advantages for China as a term for co-operation with a wider range of countries and organisations in the early 2000s. Around China's periphery, multilateralism further pushed China's 'good neighbourhood policy' and involvement in regional initiatives. The term 'responsible' prefixed 'Great Power': at times, 'great' was substituted with 'large' and 'Power' with 'state/nation.' These were all ways of tempering images of traditional Great Power arrogance. In turn, following the regime crisis seen in the turbulent events surrounding the 1989 crushing of democratisation calls at Tiananmen Square, demands for domestic 'democratisation' in China were subsequently countered by China's own appeals for external democratisation of the international system through the phrase 'democratisation of international relations.' The phrase 'peaceful rise' retained its component of 'peaceful,' but had the challenging word 'rise' replaced by 'development.' Finally, Chinese calls for domestic stability in the shape of a 'harmonious society' accepting the continuing leadership of the CCP were matched by Beijing's calls for external stability in the shape of a 'harmonious world' that would not seek to intervene against China and push for regime change.

Ironically, as China's new leadership settled into power during 2013, a retrospective look at the 'harmonious world' concept appeared in the *Beijing Review*. It asked the question, 'Hu Jintao's 2005 concept of a harmonious international society was interesting in terms of international relations, but who really understands it?'; to which the answer was 'foreign diplomats don't understand this ['harmonious world' concept]. It has to be explained in a different way, and even translated differently.'⁸⁵ Another view suggests instead, however, that it was not foreign diplomats misunderstanding either

the claims surrounding or meaning of the harmonious world concept. The problem for China lay in many foreign diplomats not taking it seriously as a genuine expression of China's normative values. The danger for China is that a Sino-centric sense of superiority and self-righteousness deafens the government to what others perceive and think about China.

It points to a functional test. If Beijing's public diplomacy rhetoric was being crafted to improve China's image, then questions arise: Did it succeed? Did it have the desired effect on international opinion? The Pew *Global Attitudes Surveys* from 2002 to 2012 permit such image considerations; they generally show a deteriorating Chinese image in the Asia-Pacific and the West.⁸⁶ Here, the paradox is that although Beijing deployed a range of reassurance rhetoric from 2002 to 2012, China's image continued to deteriorate during that decade with widespread 'perceptions of an assertive China.'⁸⁷ The moral, then, is that public diplomacy rhetoric only goes so far and needs policies and actions to cap it. Where there is discrepancy between public diplomacy rhetoric and diplomacy in its practical form of policies and actions, a credibility gap opens up between words and deeds. The discussion of the 'credibility talk in public diplomacy,' raised with regard to Israel's diplomatic rhetoric, is just as relevant for discussion of the impact of China's diplomatic rhetoric for its international audience.⁸⁸ It remains significant that in a classic 1970 study of *The Logic of Images in International Relations*, and of statements of behaviour ['indices'], states ran the danger of 'getting caught manipulating indices,' with a consequent credibility gap opening up as actions speak louder than words.⁸⁹ The old adage that 'words are cheap' produced the argument that diplomatic rhetoric gives states some 'leeway to project images on the cheap,' but a leeway in matching language against actions with discrepancies then affects the credibility of the language.⁹⁰ Chinese rhetoric ultimately became counter-productive in the light of this credibility gap for many of its neighbours and the West. China's advocacy of such reassuring diplomatic terms, when its diplomatic actions seemed to many coercive and non-assuring, could appear as disingenuous arrogance.

Finally, there is the issue of how China's readiness to coin new public diplomacy terms was evident under Xi Jinping's Fifth Generation leadership after 2012. Whilst maintaining the reassurance rhetoric from the previous decade, introducing other additional terms occurred such as 'New Type of Great Power Relations' [*xin xing daguo guanxi*]. It seemed to indicate a willing acceptance by the new Chinese leadership openly to project China as a 'Great Power,' and it was a concept that China said would involve recognition by other Great Powers of its 'core interests' [*hexin liyi*] in the Asia-Pacific. This new term had a different more assertive undertone than the previous 'Responsible Great Country' catchphrase deployed in the previous decade; it would involve regional leadership and indeed potential hegemonism by China. The term also further undermines some of the credibility of the assurance rhetoric that had previously preached 'anti-hegemonism' [*fan ba*] and 'good neighbourhood policy.'

NOTES

1. 'Public Diplomacy: New Luminance Color of Chinese Diplomacy,' *People's Daily* (1 September 2010). Also Ingrid d'Hooge, *The Rise of China's Public Diplomacy* (The Hague, 2007); idem., *China's Public Diplomacy* (Leiden, 2015).
2. Wang Jian, ed., *Soft Power in China: Public Diplomacy through Communication* (New York, 2011).
3. Filippou Proedrou and Christos Frangonikolopoulos, 'Refocusing Public Diplomacy: The Need for Strategic Discursive Public Diplomacy,' *Diplomacy & Statecraft*, 23/4 (2012), 728–45.
4. Maria Wey-shen Siow, 'Chinese Domestic Debates on Soft Power and Public Diplomacy,' *Asia Pacific Bulletin*, 86/7 (2010), 2. See also Craig Hayden, *The Rhetoric of Soft Power: Public Diplomacy in Global Contexts* (Lanham, MD, 2011).
5. Zhao Shengnan 'Online Platforms Have Become Important for Public Diplomacy,' *People's Daily* (3 November 2012): <http://en.people.cn/90882/8003545.html>.
6. William Callahan, 'China's Strategic Futures. Debating the Post-American World Order,' *Asian Survey*, 52/4(2012), 617–42.
7. 'Why is China Always Haunted by the 'China Threat?,' *People's Daily* (2 August 2006): http://english.people.com.cn/200608/02/eng20060802_289206.html. Also Yong Deng, 'Reputation and the Security Dilemma: China Reacts to the China Threat Theory,' in Alastair Johnston and Robert Ross, eds., *New Directions in the Study of China's Foreign Policy* (Palo Alto, CA, 2006), 186–216.
8. John Garver and Wang Fei-Ling, 'China's Anti-encirclement Struggle,' *Asian Security*, 6/3(2010), 238–61.
9. Gary Rawnsley, 'China Talks Back: Public Diplomacy and Soft Power for the Chinese Century,' in Nancy Snow and Philip Taylor, eds., *Routledge Handbook of Public Diplomacy* (London, 2008), 282–91. Yu Xintian, 'China's Public Relations and Soft-power,' *International Review*, 1 (2010), 22–33.
10. Yang Jiechi, 'Endeavor to Open a New Horizon of Public Diplomacy with Chinese Characteristics' (16 February 2011): <http://hr.china-embassy.org/eng/zxxx/t801925.htm>; Dai Bingguo, 'Stick to the Path of Peaceful Development,' *China Daily* (13 December 2010): http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/opinion/2010-12/13/content_11690133.htm.
11. 'China's First Public Diplomacy Research Center Established in Beijing,' *People's Daily* (27 August 2010): <http://en.people.cn/90001/90776/90883/7120534.html>.
12. J. Kurlantzick, *Charm Offensive. How China's Soft Power is Transforming the World* (New York, 2007). Also Mingjiang Li, ed., *Soft Power: China's Emerging Strategy in International Politics* (Lanham, MD, 2009).
13. Wang Hongying, 'National Image Building and Chinese Foreign Policy,' in Yong Deng and Wang Fei-Ling, eds., *China Rising: Power and Motivation in Chinese Foreign Policy* (New York, 2005), 73–102; Yong Deng, *China's Struggle for Status* (Cambridge, 2008), 120. Also Simon Rabinovitch, 'The Rise of an Image-conscious China,' *China Security*, 4/3 (2008), 33–47; Pan Zhongqi, 'China's Changing Image of and Engagement in World Order,' in Sujian Guo and Jean-Marc F. Blanchard, eds., *'Harmonious World' and China's New Foreign Policy* (Lanham, MD, 2008), 39–63; Wang Hongying, 'China's Image Projection and Its Impact,' in Wang Jian, ed., *Soft Power in China: Public Diplomacy through Communication* (New York, 2011), 37–56.
14. Joshua Ramo, *Brand China* (London, 2007); Theresa Loo and Gary Davies, 'Branding China: The Ultimate Challenge in Reputation Management?,' *Corporate Reputation Review*, 9/3 (2006), 198–210. Also Ding Sheng, 'Branding a Rising China: An Analysis of Beijing's National Image Management in the Age of China's Rise,' *Journal of Asian and African Studies*, 46/3 (2011), 1–14.
15. Raviprasad Narayanan, 'The Chinese Discourse on the 'Rise of China',' *Strategic Analysis*, 31/4 (2007), 655.
16. Wang Yiwei, 'Public Diplomacy and the Rise of Chinese Soft Power,' *Annals of the American Academy of Political and Social Science*, 616/1 (2008), 257, 270.
17. Li Hongmei, 'How to Revamp China's International Image,' *People's Daily* (8 March 2010): <http://en.people.cn/90002/96417/6912399.html>.
18. 'Time to Build Chinese-style Public Diplomacy,' *Global Times* (16 February 2013): <http://www.globaltimes.cn/content/761736.shtml>.
19. Wang Jiaru, 'Innovation and Development from a Historical New Starting Point,' *People's Daily* (31 December 2009): <http://en.people.cn/90001/90780/91342/6857203.html>.

20. Li Junru, 'China's Road of Peaceful Development and Chinese Significant Revitalization of Its Civilization,' *International Review*, 2(2006), 6.
21. Wang Yusheng, 'Don't Be Fooled: Watch out for Sugar-coated Bullets in the New Era,' *Foreign Affairs* (23 December 2008): <http://www.cpifa.org/EN/Html/20081223235433-1.html>.
22. For example, Hu Jintao, 'Speech by Vice President Hu Jintao of the People's Republic of China at Dinner Hosted by China–Britain Business Council' (30 October 2001): <http://www.chinaembassy.org/in/eng/zyjh/t61445.htm>. Also 'Responsible Stakeholder,' *China Daily* (2 July 2008); David Scott, 'China and the 'Responsibilities of a 'Responsible' Power—The Uncertainties of Appropriate Power Rise Language,' *Asia-Pacific Review*, 17/1 (2010), 72–96.
23. Xia Liping, 'China: A Responsible Great Power,' *Journal of Contemporary China*, 10/26 (2001), 17–25.
24. Yong Deng, 'Better than Power: 'International Status' in Chinese Foreign Policy,' in Yong Deng and Wang Fei-Ling, *China Rising*, 52.
25. State Council Information Office, *China's National Defense in 2008* (20 January 2009): http://www.china.org.cn/government/central_government/2009-01/20/content_17155577.htm; Wen Jiabao, 'Build on Past Achievements and Work Together For an Even Better China—US Relationship' (23 September 2008): <http://www.fmprc.gov.cn/eng/wjdt/zyjh/t516706.htm>; Hu Jintao, 'Work Hand in Hand for World Peace and Common Development' (31 December 2012): <http://www.fmprc.gov.cn/eng/wjdt/zyjh/t1007972.shtml>.
26. Tang Jiaxuan, 'World Situation and China's Diplomacy' (25 December 2001): <http://www.fmprc.gov.cn/eng/wjb/wjbz/2461/t14072.htm>; Yang Jiechi, 'Foreign Minister Yang Jiechi Accepts an Exclusive Interview by People's Daily at the End of the Year,' *People's Daily* (24 December 2007): <http://www.chinese-embassy.org.uk/eng/jbwz/gdxw/t393527.htm>.
27. 'Jointly Shape the Image of Responsible Big Nation,' *People's Daily* (5 July 2005): http://en.people.cn/200507/04/print20050704_193972.html; 'A Profound Interpretation of China's Image as a Responsible Power,' *People's Daily* (1 December 2012): <http://en.people.cn/90883/8053173.html>.
28. Sonika Gupta, 'A Feasible Triangle?,' *The Hindu* (13 February 2002): <http://www.mea.gov.in/articles-in-indian-media.htm/dtl/15918>.
29. Wu Guogang and Helen Landsdowne, *China Turns to Multilateralism Foreign Policy and Regional Security* (London, 2007).
30. Leif-Eric Easley, 'Multilateralism, not Multipolarity Should be Goal,' *China Post* (29 March 2008): <http://www.chinapost.com.tw/commentary/the-china-post/leif-eric-easley/2008/03/29/149402/Multilateralism-not.htm>.
31. Sun Jinzhong, 'Active Participation,' *Beijing Review* (14 December 2006), 10.
32. Li Hongmei, 'China's Embrace of Multilateral Institutions: From a Have-to To an Active Diplomacy,' *People's Daily* (23 June 2009): <http://en.people.cn/90002/96417/6684316.html>.
33. Hu Jintao, 'Speech at the Meeting Marking the 30th Anniversary of Reform and Opening Up,' *Beijing Review* (27 April 2009): www.bjreview.com.cn/learning/txt/2009-04/27/content_192896.htm.
34. Wang Yingfan, 'Speech by Ambassador Wang Yingfan at the Joint Debate of the 57th General Assembly' (19 April 2004): <http://www.china-un.ch/eng/ljzg/zgwjzc/t85875.htm>.
35. Hu Jintao, 'Statement by President Hu Jintao of China at the UN Security Council Summit' (16 September 2005): <http://sy.chineseembassy.org/eng/xwfb/t213752.htm>.
36. Gerald Chan, 'China Joins Global Governance,' in Wang Gungwu and Zheng Yongnian, eds., *China and the New International Order* (London, 2008), 171.
37. Li, 'Multilateral Institutions.'
38. Nicola Contessi, 'Experiments in Soft Balancing: China-led Multilateralism in Africa and the Arab World,' *Caucasian Review of International Affairs*, 3/4 (2009), 406.
39. 'China 'Concerned' About Possible U.S.–ASEAN Statement on South China Sea Issue,' *Xinhua* (21 September 2010): http://news.xinhuanet.com/english/2010/china/2010-09/21/c_13523621.htm.
40. 'Foreign Minister Yang Jiechi Refutes Fallacies on the South China Sea Issue' (26 July 2010); <http://www.mfa.gov.cn/eng/zxxx/t719460.htm>.
41. Gilbert Rozman, 'Chinese Strategic Thinking on Multilateral Regional Security in Northeast Asia,' *Orbis*, 55/2 (2011), 298–313.
42. Weiping Huang and Xinning Song, 'China and the Global Political Economy,' *Documento de Trabajo Serie Unión Europea*, 44(2011), 9.
43. Chien-peng Chung, 'The 'Good Neighbour Policy' in the Context of China's Foreign Relations,' *China: An International Journal*, 7/1(2009), 107–12.

44. Jiang Zemin, 'Full Text of Jiang Zemin's Report at 15th Party Congress' (12 September 1997): <http://www.fas.org/news/china/1997/970912-prc.htm>.
45. Idem., 'Full Text of Jiang Zemin's Report at 16th Party Congress,' *Xinhua* (18 November 2002): http://news.xinhuanet.com/english/2002-11/18/content_633685.htm.
46. Wen Jiabao, 'Strengthen Good-neighbourly Relations and Deepen Mutually Beneficial Cooperation' (30 April 2011): <http://www.fmprc.gov.cn/eng/wjdt/zyjh/t819272.htm>.
47. Li Hongmei, 'Clashes over South China Sea Pose a Test to New E. Asian Structure,' *People's Daily* (15 June 2011): <http://en.people.cn/90002/96417/7410269.html>.
48. Ibid.
49. 'Public Diplomacy Essential in Countering Negative Ideas about China,' *Global Times* (3 January 2013): <http://www.globaltimes.cn/content/753489.shtml>.
50. Dai, 'Embrace New Opportunities for China-ASEAN Cooperation,' (22 January 2010): <http://www.fmprc.gov.cn/eng/wjdt/zyjh/t653431.htm>.
51. Gong Jianhua, 'Sea Dispute a Real Test for China,' *China Daily* (8 June 2011): http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/opinion/2011-06/08/content_12654953.htm; 'China Reiterates Commitment to Amicable, Tranquil, Prosperous Neighbourhood Policy,' *Xinhua* (30 April 2011): <http://english.cri.cn/6909/2011/04/30/1461s635055.htm>.
52. 'China Stands for Democracy in International Relations, Envoy Says,' *People's Daily* (27 April 2001): http://en.people.cn/english/200104/27/eng20010427_68723.html.
53. Hu Jintao, 'Multipolarity Plays Key Role in World Peace: Chinese Vice President,' *People's Daily* (6 November 2001): http://en.people.cn/english/200111/05/eng20011105_83945.html.
54. 'Foreign Minister on China's Diplomacy in 2002: Exclusive Interview' (20 December 2002): <http://www.china-un.ch/eng/ljzg/zgwjzc/t85877.htm>.
55. 'Joint Communiqué of the People's of China and the Republic of Moldova' (24 February 2003): <http://www.fmprc.gov.cn/eng/wjdt/2649/t67861.htm>.
56. 'Joint Press Communiqué between the People's Republic of China and the Independent State of Papua New Guinea' (16 February 2004): <http://www.fmprc.gov.cn/eng/wjdt/2649/t64161.htm>.
57. Shi Yinhong, 'China's Peaceful Rise is All about Soft Power,' *China Daily* (14 June 2007): http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/opinion/2007-06/14/content_894052.htm; 'China to be Mainstay for Peace after Peaceful Rise,' *People's Daily* (26 April 2004): http://en.people.cn/200404/26/eng20040426_141521.shtml.
58. Zheng Bijian, *China's Peaceful Rise* (Washington, DC, 2005), 34.
59. 'Premier Wen Jiabao's Press Conference at the Conclusion of the Second Session of the 10th National People's Congress' (15 March 2004): <http://www.fmprc.gov.cn/eng/topics/lianghuizhuanti/t80119.htm>.
60. Bonnie Glaser and Evan Medeiros, 'The Ecology of Foreign Policy-making in China: The Ascension and Demise of Peaceful Rise,' *China Quarterly*, 190 (2007), 291–310.
61. For example, Wang Yiwei, 'China's Rise Benefits World,' *China Daily* (2 March 2002): http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/english/doc/2004-03/02/content_310831.htm; 'The Rise of China—A Threat or an Opportunity?,' *People's Daily* (22 December 2002): http://en.people.cn/200212/22/eng20021222_108925.shtml.
62. 'Premier Wen Jiabao's Press Conference . . . 10th National People's Congress.'
63. Qingguo Jia, 'Peaceful Development: China's Policy of Reassurance,' *Australia Journal of International Affairs*, 59/4 (2005), 493–507.
64. *China's Peaceful Development* (6 September 2011): http://english.gov.cn/official/2011-09/06/content_1941354.htm.
65. Ibid.
66. Yongnian Zheng and Sow Keat Tok, 'China's 'Peaceful Rise': Concept and Practice,' *Discussion Paper* (China Policy Institute), 1 (2005), 3, n1.
67. 'China's Peaceful Development Poses No Threat,' *China Daily* (14 December 2005): <http://investchina.org.cn/english/2005/Dec/151840.htm>.
68. Shi Yinhong, 'Peaceful Development Core of Foreign Policy,' *China Daily* (25 December 2008): http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/cndy/2008-12/25/content_7338554.htm.
69. Zhang Xuegang, 'Shangri-La Dialogue' Should Focus on Cooperation,' *China Daily* (3 June 2011): http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/opinion/2011-06/03/content_12639436.htm.
70. Zheng Bijian, 'China's Peaceful Development and Chinese Civilized Revival' (11 April 2006): <http://china.org.cn/english/international/165252.htm>.
71. Li Junru, 'China's Road,' 7.

72. *China's Peaceful Development Path* (22 December 2005): http://news.xinhuanet.com/english/2005-12/22/content_3955594_4.htm.
73. 'President Hu Elaborates the Theory of Harmonious World,' *People's Daily* (26 November 2009): <http://english.cpc.people.com.cn/66102/6824813.html>. Also Yuan Peng, 'A Harmonious World and China's New Diplomacy,' *Contemporary International Relations*, 17/3 (2007), 1–26.
74. Yang Jiechi, 'Pursue an Independent Foreign Policy of Peace, and Create a Bright Future for the Constructive and Cooperative China–US Relationship' (12 October 2006): http://www.csis.org/media/isis/events/061012_yang_speech.pdf.
75. 'Harmonious World: China's Ancient Philosophy for a New International Order' (29 September 2007): <http://www.chinese-embassy.org.uk/eng/zt/Features/t367467.htm>.
76. Wu Jianmin, 'Harmonious World' Helps Rebut 'China Threat,' *People's Daily* (20 March 2006): http://en.people.cn/200603/20/eng20060320_251861.html.
77. Wang Yi, 'Building a World of Peace and Prosperity,' *China Daily* (3 March 2008): http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/china/2008npc/2008-03/06/content_6512573.htm.
78. Hao Su, 'Harmonious World: The Conceived International Order in Framework of China's Foreign Affairs,' 29 and Masayuki Masuda, 'China's Search for a New Foreign Policy Frontier: Concept and Practice of 'Harmonious World',' 57–80, both in Masafumi Iida, ed., *China's Shift: Global Strategy of the Rising Power* (Tokyo, 2009).
79. Shi Yinhong, 'Harmonious World is Pragmatic Foreign Policy,' *China Daily* (5 July 2007): http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/opinion/2007-07/05/content_910484.htm; Shi Yinhong, 'China's Peaceful Rise is all About Soft Power,' *China Daily* (14 June 2007): http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/opinion/2007-06/14/content_894052.htm.
80. Yan Xuetong, 'China's First Step Forward in its 'Harmonious World-oriented' Diplomacy,' *People's Daily* (19 December 2006): http://en.people.cn/200612/19/eng20061219_333955.html.
81. Ding Sheng, 'To Build a 'Harmonious World': China's Soft Power Wielding in the Global South,' *Journal of Chinese Political Science*, 13/2(2008), 193. Also Jean-Marc Blanchard, 'Harmonious World and China's Foreign Economic Policy,' *Journal of Chinese Political Science*, 13/2 (2008), 165–92; Guo and Blanchard, *Harmonious World*.
82. Warren Cohen, 'China's Rise in Historical Perspective,' *Journal of Strategic Studies*, 30/4(2007), 683–704; W.A. Callahan, 'Tianxia, Empire and the World: Soft Power and China's Foreign Policy Discourse in the 21st Century,' *BICC Working Papers Series*, 1 (May 2007), 12–16.
83. Yihong, 'Harmonious World.'
84. Yan Xuetong, 'Yan Xuetong on Chinese Realism, the Tsinghua School of International Relations, and the Impossibility of Harmony' (28 November 2012): <http://www.theory-talks.org/2012/11/theory-talk-51.html>.
85. 'Debunking the China Threat,' *Beijing Review*, 56/36 (5 September 2013): http://www.jreview.com.cn/Cover_Stories_Series_2013/2013-9/02/content_566941.htm.
86. Pew Research Centre, *Global Opinion of Obama Slips, International Policies Faulted*, (Washington, DC, 2012), 38.
87. Michael Swaine, 'Perceptions of an Assertive China,' *China Leadership Monitor*, 32 (Spring 2010), 1–19.
88. Ben Mor, 'Credibility Talk in Public Diplomacy,' *Review of International Studies*, 38/2 (2012), 393–422.
89. Robert Jervis, *The Logic of Images in International Relations* (Princeton, NJ, 1970), 61.
90. *Ibid.*, 65.

David Scott, davidscott366@outlook.com, delivered postgraduate modules on China in the international system at Brunel University for many years till retiring in January 2015. A prolific writer, he is the author of three related books on China's international standing; namely *China and the International System 1840–1949* (2008); *China Stands Up. The PRC and the International System* (2007); and *'The Chinese Century'? The Challenge to Global Order* (2008). China-related articles have appeared in various journals like *Asia Europe Journal*, *Asia-Pacific Review*, *Asian Security*, *Asian Survey*, *Geopolitics*, *International Relations*, and *Journal of World-Systems Research*.